
Representative Austin Foss 
Testimony in Support of HB 1516 

Chairman Heinert, members of the education committee, 

I am here today to introduce House Bill 1516, which would provide teachers with a formal voice 

as board observers on school boards. This bill is an essential step in fostering a more 

collaborative, respectful, and effective relationship between school boards and the educators who 

work directly with students every day. 

Recent survey data from North Dakota United shows that teachers do not feel heard or respected 

by school boards. According to the survey, 56% of teachers feel that their opinions are not 

respected by their school boards, and 52% believe their experience is not valued . This 

disconnect creates frustration among educators and contributes to the larger issue of teacher 

dissatisfaction and retention. 

The Teacher Retention Task Force specifically addressed this issue in Recommendation #3, 

which calls for schools to create a more supportive school culture and include employee 

satisfaction as a factor in strategic decision-making. HB 1516 directly aligns with this 

recommendation by ensuring that educators have a presence in school board meetings, providing 

valuable insight into the challenges and successes within classrooms. Also, by fostering open and 

honest dialogue between school boards and teachers, this bill empowers communities to address 

issues directly and create a stronger, more supportive work environment for educators. Local 

collaboration is key to ensuring our schools are places where teachers feel valued and supported. 

Moreover, giving teachers a formal role as board observers is not an unprecedented concept. We 

already have faculty and staff representation on the State Board of Higher Education, and in the 

private sector, board observers are a common practice to ensure decision-makers receive 

firsthand insight from employees. The same logic should apply to our K-12 schools. 

At its core, the primary mission of our education system is to serve students. Teachers are the 

ones providing this service every single day. School boards exist to make decisions in the best 

interest of students, and those decisions should be informed by the professionals who are in the 

classrooms with them. When school boards and teachers communicate openly and with mutual 

respect, we create stronger schools, retain high-quality educators, and, most importantly, 

improve student outcomes. 

House Bill 1516 is a solution to bridge the gap between school boards and teachers. It ensures 

that educators have a seat at the table—not as voting members, but as informed voices that can 

provide perspective and insight that directly impact students. I urge you to support this bill and 

take an important step toward strengthening our education system. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. 
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